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GOEO Board Meeting Minutes
December 12, 2024 ∙ 10:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.


	Members Present:
	Jesse Turley, Katelin Roberts, Brad Bonham, Brigham Tomco, Geri Gamber

	Members Excused:           
	Kira Slawson, Carine Clark

	 Staff:  
	GOEO: Colette Cox, Daniel Royal, Forest Turner, Jim Grover, Kamron Dalton, Kate Hall, Kelly Akins, Kori Ann Edwards, Lance Soffe, Liesl Limburg, Lindsey LeBaron, Lori Haslem, Michael Hall, Olivia Midgley, Pete Codella, Ryan Starks, Sherry Stevens, Daniel Royal


	 Visitors:
	EDCUtah: Erin Farr, Jared Stewart, Rex Buys, Scott Cuthbertson
Utah Public Alliance: Karla Rodgers
Williams International Co., LLC: John Sordyl, Eric Falkenberg, 
Hypercraft, Inc.: Brian Bowers
Ogden City: Sara Meess




Welcome 

Jesse Turley welcomes the GOEO Board and explains that Carine was not able to join today. Jesse Turley calls the December 12th, 2024, GOEO Board Meeting to order and confirms quorum. 


Approval of the Minutes

MOTION: Jesse Turley invited comment or correction to the previously distributed minutes of the October 9th, 2024, meeting minutes. No corrections were offered, and with no objection from the board, the minutes were adopted by unanimous consent.


EDTIF Updates

Williams International Co., LLC

Jesse Turley invites representatives from Williams International, John Sordyl and Eric Falkenberg, to provide an overview of the company and project. John Sordyl speaks on behalf of Williams International. Jesse Turley thanks Williams and asks Sara Meess, Division Manager of Ogden City to offer any words of support. Sara Meess expresses support on behalf of Ogden City for Williams International’s proposed expansion project in Ogden. Jesse Turley invites Liesl Limburg, GOEO Economic Development Director, to offer any additional comments. Liesl Limburg expresses excitement and support for the project.

Jesse Turley asks the Board if they have any questions. Jim Grover, GOEO Managing Director, explains that Williams International was GOEO’s first incentive 20 years ago, and states that GOEO is excited to continue their partnership with Williams International for another 20 years. 

With no further questions or comments, the motion was read, and a roll-call vote was taken. 

Proposed Motion
The Governor's Office of Economic Opportunity Board recommends Williams International Co., LLC, for an EDTIF post-performance refundable tax incentive. This incentive is not to exceed 20 years and a 30% reduction in state tax paid on new state tax revenue above the baseline established for the preceding 12 months. New state revenue is projected to be $96,748,198 over 20 years.
Geri Gamber makes the motion and Brad Bonham seconds. Aye votes were recorded from Jesse Turley, Brigham Tomco, Brad Bonham, Geri Gamber, Vic Hockett, and Katelin Roberts. No nay votes were recorded, and the motion passed. 

Congratulations were given for the successful approval of the company’s EDTIF.

Representatives from the companies were excused.


Hypercraft, Inc.

Jesse Turley invites Brian Bowers, President of Hypercraft, to give an overview of the company and project, however, the Board realized that Brian was not present yet, as the agenda was ahead of schedule, and suggested the Board review the Economic Development zones first and will get back to Hypercraft after Brian Bowers joins.


ED Zones

Motions:
APPROVE THE CREATION OF AN ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ZONE FOR LINDON, IN SUPPORT OF THEIR LETTER OF REQUEST DETAILING THE EXPANSION OF EZARC, INC. AT 1172 W 700 N SUITE 310, LINDON, UT 84042

APPROVE THE CREATION OF AN ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ZONE FOR PLEASANT GROVE, IN SUPPORT OF THEIR LETTER OF REQUEST DETAILING THE EXPANSION OF EZARC, INC. AT 225 W 700 S STE 4, PLEASANT GROVE, UT 84062

APPROVE THE CREATION OF AN ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ZONE FOR SALT LAKE CITY, IN SUPPORT OF THEIR LETTER OF REQUEST DETAILING THE EXPANSION OF STADLER US, INC. AT 5880 WEST 150 SOUTH, SALT LAKE CITY, UT 84104

APPROVE THE CREATION OF AN ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ZONE FOR SOUTH SALT LAKE, IN SUPPORT OF THEIR LETTER OF REQUEST DETAILING THE EXPANSION OF TORUS, INC. AT 855 WEST 2400 SOUTH, SOUTH SALT LAKE, UT 84119

APPROVE THE CREATION OF AN ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ZONE FOR CACHE COUNTY, IN SUPPORT OF THEIR LETTER OF REQUEST DETAILING THE EXPANSION OF UTAH FLOUR MILLING, LLC,  AT 11595 NORTH HIGHWAY 91, RICHMOND, UT 84333

After no questions from the board, the motion was read, and a roll-call vote was taken.

MOTION
APPROVE THE CREATION OF ALL ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ZONES AS STATED ABOVE

Brad Bonham makes the motion and Brigham Tomco seconds. Aye votes were recorded from Jesse Turley, Brigham Tomco, Brad Bonham, Geri Gamber, Vic Hockett, and Katelin Roberts. No nay votes were recorded, and the motion passed.


Hypercraft, Inc.

Jesse Turley checks to make sure Brian Bowers is present, and after confirming, asks Brian to give a brief overview of the company and project. After Brian, Jesse invites representatives from EDCUtah to offer any comments on the project. Jared Stewart, Senior Business Development Manager for EDCUtah, offers to speak. Jared Stewart expresses support for the company and project. 

Jesse Turley asks the Board if they have any questions. With no questions or comments from the board, the motion was read, and a roll-call vote was taken.

Proposed Motion
The Governor's Office of Economic Opportunity Board recommends Hypercraft, Inc., for an EDTIF post-performance refundable tax incentive. This incentive is not to exceed 7 years and a 22% reduction in state tax paid on new state tax revenue above the baseline established for the preceding 12 months. New state revenue is projected to be $9,004,172 over 7 years.
Vic Hockett makes the motion and Brad Bonham seconds. Aye votes were recorded from Jesse Turley, Brigham Tomco, Brad Bonham, Geri Gamber, Vic Hockett, and Katelin Roberts. No nay votes were recorded, and the motion passed. 

Congratulations were given for the successful approval of the company’s EDTIF.

Representatives from the companies were excused.


GOEO Updates

Kamron Dalton, GOEO Managing Director of Operations, presents slides for the Governor’s FY26 budget recommendations, reminding the Board that the Utah legislature must still approve, and therefore the recommendations may change. The proposed state budget is $30.6B, with a focus on people, places, and prosperity, as well as eliminating the state tax on Social Security and doubling energy production over 10 years.

Ryan Starks updates the Board about changes for the GOEO and the state of Utah, including a strategic plan initiated by the Governor for GOEO, participation in the Salt Lake Chamber’s ‘Utah Rising’ vision, and working with the Unified Economic Opportunity Mission on a 10-year plan for the 2034 Olympics; in January 2025 GOEO will present their findings from these initiatives. Ryan Starks expresses gratitude to the Board for their support throughout the last year. Ryan Starks notifies the Board that Kori Ann Edwards, GOEO Managing Director of Strategic Initiatives, has accepted a new position with 47G in the aerospace and defense sector, an industry in which she has over 20 years of experience in. Jesse Turley expresses that Kori Ann Edwards will be missed and congratulates her on her new role.

Jim Grover starts by expressing gratitude for Kori Ann Edwards, then states he has a couple of updates for the Board. Jim states that Todd Jenson will be providing a Board member training from a legal perspective in early 2025, and that the Board can expect to hear more about that soon. Jim provides the next update regarding the ‘listening tour’ that GOEO has engaged in with Utah communities, and the feedback we have received. Jim Grover discusses the community profiles that Olivia Midgley, GOEO Data Manager, has created and how they will help address the concerns from the community. Lastly, Jim Grover introduces and shares two new EDTIF videos with the Board.
   
Jesse Turley provides an update on IAA grants, stating that the GOEO Board will no longer review those based on the legislation. However, Jesse has requested that the legislature provides a quarterly update to the Board regarding approved IAA grants. On behalf of Carine Clark, Jesse Turley expresses thanks to the GOEO Board.

Meeting Adjourned 
